BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING COMMITTEE







Meeting: Thursday 25th June, 2015






at 2.12 p.m. (Drawing Room)
PRESENT:- Councillors Callister (Chairman), Seward (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, Derbyshire, Gill, Graham, W. McClure, Maddox, Pemberton, Wall and Williams.

Officers Present:- Anne Pearson (Environmental Health Manager), Graham Barker (Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer), Jennifer Curtis (Senior Licensing Officer), Jane Holden (Acting Principal Legal Officer) and Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).

Legal Representative – Mr Paul O’Donnell.

1 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

An apology for absence had been received from Councillor Proffitt.

Councillors Gill, Pemberton and Williams had replaced Councillors Bleasdale, Heath and Opie respectively for this meeting only.
2 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th March, 2015 and the Special Meeting held on 19th March, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed. The Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee held on 30th April, 2015 were noted.
3 – Licensing Act 2003 – Representations made by the Licensing Authority - Changes to Delegations
The Environmental Health Manager reported that there had been a number of changes to licensing legislation introduced by the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011.   One of these stated that from 25th April 2012, Licensing Authorities were included in the list of responsible authorities under the Licensing Act 2003.

Responsible Authorities included:-

· The Chief Officer of Police;

· The Local Fire and Rescue Authority;

· The relevant Enforcing Authority under the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974;

· The Local Authority with responsibility for Environmental Health;

· The Local Planning Authority;

· A body that represents those who are responsible for, or interested in, matters relating to the protection of children from harm;

· Each Local Authority’s Director of Public Health (DPH);
· The Local Weights and Measures Authority (Trading Standards); and
· In relation to a vessel, navigation authorities (e.g. Maritime and Coastguard Agency).
As a responsible authority, the Council, as the Licensing Authority, may now submit representations on applications and variations of premises licences and also seek a review of an existing licence, without having to wait for the police or another responsible authority to make representations.

The Committee should note that guidance issued by the Home Office stated that Licensing Authorities were not expected to act as a responsible authority on behalf of other responsible authorities or other parties.  Such parties could make relevant representations to the Licensing Authority in their own right and it was reasonable for the Licensing Authority to expect them to make representations themselves where they were reasonably able to do so.

However if these parties had failed to take action and the Licensing Authority was aware of relevant grounds to make a representation, it may choose to act in its capacity as responsible authority.

Section 7(1) of the Licensing Act 2003 stated that all matters relating to the discharge by a Licensing Authority of its licensing function were referred to its Licensing Committee and accordingly that Committee must discharge those functions on behalf of the authority.

Section 10(1) of the 2003 Act allowed the Committee to arrange for the discharge of any functions exercisable by it, to a Sub-Committee established by it or to an Officer of the Licensing Authority.  Certain exceptions (listed under Section 10(4) applied to the latter but the recommendation in the Environmental Health Manager’s report was not affected.

The Environmental Health Manager recommended that Members delegate authority to the Assistant Director (Regeneration and Built Environment) to act as the Licensing Authority for the purpose of making representations on applications and variations of premises licences and also seeking a review of an existing licence under the Licensing Act 2003 and that the Council’s Constitution be changed accordingly.

The reason for the Environmental Health Manager’s recommendation was that the  Council needed to ensure there was a separation of responsibilities between the Officer advising the Licensing Committee or Sub-Committee in its capacity as the Licensing Authority and the Officer acting for the Council as the responsible authority.  The delegation as detailed in her recommendation would achieve this and ensure procedural fairness and eliminate conflicts of interest.

RESOLVED:- That delegated authority be given to the Assistant Director (Regeneration and Built Environment) to act as the Licensing Authority for the purpose of making representations on applications and variations of premises licences and also seeking a review of an existing licence under the Licensing Act 2003 and that the Council’s Constitution be changed accordingly.
4 – Gambling Act 2005 - Statutory Policy Review
The Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer reported that Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 required that the Council develops, consults on and publishes a statement of the principles that they proposed to apply in exercising their functions under the Act during the three-year period to which the policy applied.

The Act created the three licensing objectives which formed the foundation of the regime.  The Statement of Policy must state and promote these objectives:-
· Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime,

· Ensuring that gambling was conducted in a fair and open way, and

· Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.

The statement should also state that the Licensing Authority shall aim to permit the use of premises for gambling as set out in Section 153 of the Act. 

When making deliberations Licensing Committee Members must have regard to this Statement of Licensing Policy together with the statutory guidance issued by the Gambling Commission.

The Gambling Act 2005 covered all premises that allow commercial gambling, which included:-

· Bookmakers;
· Horse tracks;
· Dog tracks;
· Casinos;
· Amusement arcades; and

· Pubs and bars that had gaming machines.
The report explained proposed arrangements for carrying out a review of the Council’s Statement of Gambling Policy in accordance with the Gambling Act 2005. The new Policy would provide a licensing framework for stakeholders within the Barrow Borough Council area.
The Cumbrian Licensing Managers Working Group of which Barrow Borough Council was a part, had developed a template for the policy to promote consistency between the 6 local authorities.  

This policy revision referenced the Gambling Commissions Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice (LCCP) which were revised and published in February 2015, formalising the need for operators to consider local risks. Furthermore, the Commission’s latest guidance to Licensing Authorities (5th edition, March 2015) was out to consultation until 22nd June, 2015. This guidance included a social responsibility code and advice on Licensing Authorities completing their own local area profiles, an assessment of the local environment as a means of ‘mapping out’ local areas of concern, which could be reviewed and updated to reflect changes to the local landscape. Completion of a local area profile was not a requirement on Licensing Authorities but there were significant benefits for both the Licensing Authority and operators, in having a better awareness of the local area and risks.

In preparing a statement or revision the Licensing Authority must consult:-
· the Chief Officer of Police for the Authority's area, or

· one or more persons who appeared to the Authority to represent the interests of persons carrying on gambling businesses in the Authority's area, and

· one or more persons who appeared to the Authority to represent the interests of persons who were likely to be affected by the exercise of the Authority's functions under this Act.

The policy would also be available on the Council’s website and a press release would be issued to inform the wider community. Any revisions made to the existing policy must be published in a revised policy no later than 3rd January, 2016.

Members would be kept informed of developments regarding the consultation of the review of the Statement of Gambling Policy over the coming months.  It would be necessary for any proposed changes to the existing policy to be approved by full Council.  As Council did not meet until 19th January, 2016 it may be necessary to hold a special meeting in December 2015 to consider any policy revisions.  

RESOLVED:- That the following information be noted:-
(i)
the revised Statement of Gambling Policy was subject to consultation with those persons listed in Section 349(3) of the Gambling Act 2005.  Consultation would commence on 29th June, 2015 and end on 18th September 2015; and

(ii)
the results of the consultation would be reported to Executive Committee in December 2015 for consideration before being forwarded to full Council, with any proposals, for adoption.

5 – Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 – Delegations

The Environmental Health Manager reported that the Council, as the Licensing Authority, needed to put in place a detailed scheme of delegation in order to discharge its duties and powers under the Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 in an effective and professional manner.

The Table of Delegations attached at Appendix A to these Minutes specific to the Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 mirrored the recommendations of the Statutory Guidance issued by the Department of Culture Media and Sport as well as the Council’s Statements of Licensing Policy and Gambling Policy.

Section 10(1)(b) Licensing Act 2003 and Section 154 Gambling Act 2005 required Licensing Committees to determine their own scheme of delegations in the exercise of their functions under these Acts.  This requirement bypassed Article 13.02 of the Council’s constitution which required these matters to firstly be considered by the Executive Committee prior to approval.
The Environmental Health Manager recommended that Members adopt the scheme of delegation for the purposes of the Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 allowing the Environmental Health Manager to deal with any matter which was within the Scheme of Delegation as permitted by those Acts and that the Council’s Constitution be changed accordingly.

RESOLVED:- That the Scheme of Delegation be adopted for the purposes of the Licensing Act 2003 and Gambling Act 2005 (as attached at Appendix A to these Minutes) allowing the Environmental Health Manager to deal with any matter which was within the Scheme of Delegation as permitted by those Acts and that the Council’s Constitution be changed accordingly.

6 – Licensing Act 2003 - Statutory Policy Review
The Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer reported that the Licensing Act 2003 required that the Council publish a ‘Statement of Licensing Policy’ setting out the policies the Council would generally apply to promote the four Licensing Objectives when making decisions on applications under the Act:-
· The prevention of crime and disorder;
· Public Safety;
· Prevention of public nuisance; and
· Prevention of children from harm.
When making deliberations Licensing Committee Members must have regard to this Statement of Licensing Policy together with the statutory guidance issued under       S.182 Licensing Act 2003.
The Council’s current Policy Statement came into force in January 2011 and at the time the legislation required the Statement of Licensing Policy to be published every three years. Section 122 of the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011 changed this from every 3 years to 5 years.

Following the above legislative changes a revised policy must be adopted no later than 7th January, 2016.
The Cumbrian Licensing Managers Working Group of which Barrow Borough Council was a part, had developed a template for the policy to promote consistency between the 6 local authorities.  The template had been revised and was being used for the first time. 

Suggested amendments to the Policy had been prepared by officers having regard to changes to legislation and guidance since the Policy was last. In summary the following changes had been made:-
· The draft Licensing Policy was concise, easier to read and understand than the previous version; and
· The draft Licensing Policy incorporated changes to legislation such as the deregulation of regulated entertainment, the introduction of the Live Music Act 2012, changes to the definition of Interested parties, and the Licensing Authority could now act as a responsible authority. 

When determining and publishing a statement of its policy and licensing function, Local Authorities must have regards to ‘Revised Guidance issued under 182 of the Licensing Act 2003’.  Where revisions to the Section 182 Guidance were made by the Secretary of State, it would be for Barrow Borough Council to determine whether revisions to its own Licensing Policy Statement were appropriate.

Before determining its Policy for a five year period the Licensing Authority must consult with a number of bodies.
The policy would also be available on the Council’s website and a press release would be issued to inform the wider community. Any revisions made to the existing policy must be published in a revised policy no later than 7th January, 2016.

Members would be kept informed of developments regarding the consultation of the review of the Statement of Licensing Policy over the coming months. It would be necessary for any proposed changes to the existing policy to be approved by full Council.  As Council did not meet until 19th January, 2016 it would be necessary to hold a special meeting in December 2015 to consider any policy revisions.

RESOLVED:- That Members note the following information:-

(i)
The revised Statement of Licensing Policy was subject to consultation with those persons listed in Section 5(3) of the Licensing Act 2003.  Consultation would commence on 29th June, 2015 and end on 18th September 2015; and

(ii)
The results of the consultation would be reported to Executive Committee in December 2015 for consideration before being forwarded to full Council, with any proposals, for adoption.

The meeting closed at 2.26 p.m.
